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FAIR FAMILY CALENDAR

KEEP
IN

TOUCH

Oregon Country Fair
442 Lawrence St.
Eugene, OR. 97401
(541) 343-4298, fax: 343-6554
ffn@oregoncountryfair.org
office@oregoncountryfair.org
oregoncountryfair.org (event info)
oregoncountryfair.net (business site)October

24 	 Elders Committee Meeting, 7 pm, 
OCF office

26 	 Evaluation Meeting, 1 – 4 pm, 
Hilyard Community Center, Eugene

28 	 Barter Fair Task Force, 6-9 pm, OCF 
office

November
4 	 Board of Directors Meeting, 7 pm, 

Hilyard Community Center, Eugene
4 	 Fair Family News deadline
10 	 Barter Fair Task Force, 11-6 OCF 

office
12 	 Land Use Management and 

Planning, 7 pm, OCF office
13 	 Craft Committee, 6 pm, OCF office
16-17 Conflict Response Skill-Building 

Retreat, Alice’s Wonderland
17 	 Path Planning meeting, OCF site, 1-4 

pm
19 	 Fair Family News mailing party, 6 

pm, OCF office
21 	 Elders Committee Meeting, 7 pm, 

OCF office
25 	 Barter Fair Task Force, 6-9 pm, OCF 

office

December
2 	 Board of Directors Meeting, 7 pm, 

Hilyard Community Center, Eugene
2 	 Fair Family News deadline
10 	 Land Use Management and 

Planning, 7 pm, OCF office

Kim “Awooo” Griggs
Mary “Drip Drip Drip” Doyon

Cyndi “Squeaky” Leathers
Suzi “Oozy” Prozanski
Dan “Screaming” Cohn

Michael “Howling” Ottenhausen 
Niki “Thud” Harris 

Brad “You Rang” Lerch
norma “wailing” sax

FFN 
CREEPY SOUNDTRACK

 STAFF

Happy Birthday to Our
Fair Family Scorpios

Alice Stroud...................Pre-Post Security
Amy Fehrenbacher........4A
Beverly Sheets................Pre-Post Security
Brent Reindel.................Recycling
Bryon Hummel..............Internal Security
Charlie LeFevre.............Green Thumb Crew
Cindy K. Chambers.......Elder
Claudia Swan.................Office-Site
Colleen Paull..................Sno-cone cart
Debbie Snyder...............White Bird
Don Kerr.........................Lot Crew
Edna Peach Michelson..Registration
Edward Craig.................Community Village
Eric Flocchini.................Lot Crew
Floyd Prozanski.............Back-up Manager
Frank Head....................Lot Crew
Fyona Dow.....................Booth #465
Gerard Lolacon..............Elder
Gunther Mueller............Security
Heather Baker................Pre-Post Security
Heather Bouher.............Registration
Jeanne Sharpy................Poster Committee
Jen-Lin Hodgden...........Camping Crew
Jennifer Rason................Pre-Post Security
Jerome Garger................Security
Justin Honea...................Registration
Karen Stingle..................Elder
Kathy Broom..................Registration
Katie Cousins.................Quartermaster
Kristen Brandt................Security
Linda Markham.............Booth member
Linda Reymers...............Endowment Committee
Lowell Epstein...............White Bird
Lynda Nelson.................Main Camp Security
Lynne Bernhardt............Lot Crew
Matti Tabor.....................Registration
Nicholas Loiacono.........Traffic
Noah Woodward...........Pizza Company Booth
Sandy Gonzalez.............Energy Park
Stephanie Vincent..........Crafter
Stephen Bailey...............Recycling
Susan Brown..................Admissions
Susan Buckingham........Booth member
Susie Goldsmith............Far Side
Valeria Mainwald..........Registration

Do we need any new Fair Family Goals?
by Peter Cornelison, Vision Action Committee member

Over the last year the Vision Action Committee (VAC) has given 
updates and asked for feedback on each of the nine Fair Family goals 
that were adopted in 2003. Thanks to those who have provided in-
put, we are working on ways to share your comments with the Fair 
Family. The VAC plans to hold a Family-wide Goals Review Summit 
Meeting in early 2014 to consider modifications to the existing goals, 
to consider new goals and to present recommendations to the Board 
of Directors. Details on this gathering will be provided in future issues 
of the Fair Family News.

In addition to updating our existing goals, the VAC would like the 
Fair Family to consider: “Should any new goals be established?” 

Here is an example of a possible new goal, which could be #10: “The 
Oregon County Fair shall promote practices that reduce the carbon 
footprint of all attendees, vendors and staff. Where possible the Oregon 
County Fair will use its network to help transform business practices 

and promote ‘green behavior’ among all we come in contact with.”
Climate change threatens the very ability of our planet to sustain 

life as changing temperatures wipe out habitats, change the chemistry 
of the oceans and threaten vulnerable communities. Only through 
coordinated partnership with businesses, governments and civil so-
ciety do we have an opportunity to halt climate change now before 
the changes to our natural environment are irreversible. The Oregon 
County Fair is known and loved by millions. Let’s use our clout and 
circle of influence to make change happen, for the future of our chil-
dren and life on earth. Do you agree, disagree? What new goals would 
you like to propose for the fair? Please let us know.

Thanks for your consideration and feedback.
Facebook: www.facebook.com/visionactioncommittee
Blog: visionactioncommittee.blogspot.com
Email: vacgoals@gmail.com

Tell us your name; your mailing address if 
you want a newsletter mailed to you; your 
email address if you want to be notified of the  
online version of the newsletter; your crew or 
booth number; name of your leader or booth 
rep; name of person who can verify your 
participation.

Mail to: OCF, Membership/Mailing,  
442 Lawrence Street, Eugene, 97401.

Or Email to: office@oregoncountryfair.org

Get on the FFN and/or
 Voting Membership List

Board Elections Results
Elected to two-year terms on the
OCF Board of Directors are:

	 Paxton Hoag
	 Bear Wilner-Nugent
	 Jon Silvermoon

	 Lawrence Taylor
	 Lucy Kingsley
	 Casey Marks-Fife

Look for a full election report in the
November FFN.
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10/26    The Quick & Easy Boys
10/27    Indubious / New Kingston
10/29    Earl Sweatshirt
10/30    Baauer /  DJ Mustard  / S-Type
11/1        Medium Troy Bohemian Dub 
        Orchestra at McDonald Theatre
11/7        Claude VonStroke / J. Philip
11/14    Lynx / Tender Forever
11/15    Head For the Hills
11/16    Hot Buttered Rum
11/19    Meat Puppets / The World Takes

Recently Unclassified 
Material

We accept UnClassifieds up to 30 words 
for $5 each, per issue. Send listing with $5 
to O.C.F.-F.F.N. 442 Lawrence St. Eugene, 
OR 97401.  For questions, information 
about display underwriting and to sub-
mit listings, Email bradlerch@aol.com or 
call Brad @ 541-485-8265 (UnClassifieds 
not paid for by layout won’t run) 

There is a Benefit Concert / Fundraiser 
for The Tibetan Village Project at Cozmic 
Pizza on October 28. 

LOST SOMETHING AT THE FAIR? 
Please email lostandfound@oregon-
countryfair.org. Give a detailed descrip-
tion of your lost item as well as your 
contact information. If we have it, we 
will be sure to return it to you.

Deane Morrow Ceiling Tile 
Suspended Acoustical Tile Ceilings 

El Roacho,  Booth L86 

cell: 541-740-4533 
CCB# 39860 deanemorrow@yahoo.com 

Jeanne Sharpy
Custom Picture Framer 

and Designer

The Sharp Eye
Custom picture framer for the OCF History Booth for 30 years
20 % off  when you mention this ad!

work-541.461.0732
cell-541.914.9429
jsharpy@comcast.net

 ~  Rising Heart Healing Services  ~  
risingheart.net     facebook.com/RisingHeartHealingLLC

Mothership booth #M55

541-349-0202  (Eugene and Veneta)

Many healing modalities 
for your specific needs

*  Deep Tissue Massage
*  CranioSacral Therapy
*  Practicioner of Shamanic Arts

Lisa Burtraw 
LMT, CA  since 1994

lic# 5004Gift Certificates available  Insurance / MVA’s /  

Chiropractic care and billing available

Ten Toes Childcare & Preschool 
 

Nurturing the curiosity children 
have for the world around them.  
We are passionate about giving 
children the opportunity to 
experience nature firsthand.  
  
 

Enrolling Now for Summer & Fall 
tentoeschildcare@comcast.net  541-968-8142 

    
    

     
      

      N
ew Illustrated Shirts

      
       

           
                                                                                                www.facebook.com/FesterBrand

 

Bear Wilner-Nugent 
Counselor and Attorney at Law LLC 

 
503-351-BEAR • bwnlaw@gmail.com 

 
Criminal Defense • Appeals • Stalking and Restraining Orders • 

Personal Injury • Landlord-Tenant 
 

Statewide practice • Licensed in Oregon and federal courts 
 

Free half-hour consultation for Fair Family – mention this ad 

1 Hour of Massage @ $40
1½ Hours of Massage @ $55

1 Hour of Massage @ $40
1½ Hours of Massage @ $55

1 Hour of Massage @ $40
1½ Hours of Massage @ $55

1 Hour of Massage @ $40
1½ Hours of Massage @ $55

1 Hour of Massage @ $40
1½ Hours of Massage @ $55

1 Hour of Massage @ $40
1½ Hours of Massage @ $55

1 Hour of Massage @ $40
1½ Hours of Massage @ $55

1 Hour of Massage @ $40
1½ Hours of Massage @ $55

T H I S  C O U P O N  I S  G O O D  F O R

T H I S  C O U P O N  I S  G O O D  F O R

T H I S  C O U P O N  I S  G O O D  F O R

T H I S  C O U P O N  I S  G O O D  F O R

T H I S  C O U P O N  I S  G O O D  F O R

T H I S  C O U P O N  I S  G O O D  F O R

T H I S  C O U P O N  I S  G O O D  F O R

T H I S  C O U P O N  I S  G O O D  F O R

Jayne Syverson, LMT
License 4866

Call for Appointment
(541) 689-5303
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This newsletter is for the Oregon 
Country Fair Family and all material is 
volunteered from the membership.

Opinions expressed here are those of 
the authors and do not necessarily reflect 
the policies of the Fair or the FFN.

Letters must be limited to 300 words. 
They will be edited for length and clarity. 
Please include name, Fair Affiliation and 
a method of communication (i.e. phone 
number or e-mail).

FAMILY 
LETTERS
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Dear FFN,
The word origin of “thanks” to us means to 

hold you all in our hearts. We have been active 
in OCF for decades and now have elder status. 
This Thanksgiving we hold you all in our hearts 
because you are truly family.

This year David broke his neck. The Fair Fam-
ily has been so supportive. The Fair Family was 
at David’s return party. You donated building 
materials and built the beautiful front ramp with 
railing and mosaic stepping stones to our house. 
You raised the floor in our bedroom so we are 
on one level. You designed and built the new 
accessible bathroom. Some of you are among 

the wonderful personal care team that helps us 
out every day. 4A people were very welcom-
ing and reassuring about David’s power chair. 
The Growers fruit booth in Community Village 
raised money for David. You celebrated Creative 
Maladjustment Week (July 7 to 14 every year). 
David Rogers even played David’s favorite song 
(“Thoughts Are Free,” a peasant rebel song). So 
many others helped in so many other ways.

It’s impossible to name everyone personally. 
But we will hold the whole Fair Family in our 
hearts. Thank you.
Love, Debra Nunez and David Oaks
Community Village

Years ago Joel and Michelle Levy spoke at 
the Fair about Living in Balance. I’d love to see 
the Fair move in that direction in growing the 
Fair and Fair Family needs. The Fair may have 
spent $1 million since 2000 buying land that 
Fair Family camps or parks vehicles on. Raise 
another $4.4 million dollars for exclusive Fair 
Family use? No thank you. Let’s invest in the 
Fair event that the public sees, and move our 
dilapidated wetland kitchen to the uplands. 
Let’s make investments in Fair programming, 
education and entertainment.

A community center, by definition, should 
be located with its community. For Fair Family 
that is Eugene. Fair business meetings should 
generally be held in Eugene to reduce our eco-
logical footprint and to maximize Fair Family 
participation. What the Fair has been discuss-
ing is really a club house. We go to the rural 
Fair property to volunteer, recreate, and buy 

and sell. The Eugene Country Club and the Boy 
Scouts have their club houses, and many in Fair 
management want theirs. The Fair is older than 
Microsoft. It’s established. Management wants 
this perk rather than staying edgy, alternative 
and a force for change. I submitted a lower cost 
alternative to the Community Center Committee 
before the June meeting that was dismissed with 
no discussion in the minutes. The club house is 
their focus.

Let’s break bread together in a seasonal up-
land kitchen and covered outdoor seating area 
for a fraction of $4.4 million proposed club house 
cost. Skip the club house and let’s get the wetland 
kitchen moved. We should improve the Fair for 
the public. Let’s convince the board that we want 
to invest in the Fair the public sees, balanced with 
an improved upland kitchen and dining area.
Bob Nisbet
Fair videographer

Balance the Fair and the Club House Proposal

Doug “D.U.G.” Green, longtime Fair Back-Up 
Manager and Reggae on the River pioneer, gradu-
ated from this dimension on the autumnal equinox, 
Sept. 22, after a yearlong bout with cancer. He was 
68. He worked in the entertainment business and 
served as emcee for several festivals, including the 
Oregon Country Fair, the Sierra Nevada World 
Music Festival and Reggae on the River.

When Doug was diagnosed with inoperable 
cancer almost a year ago, doctors gave him four 
months to live. He opted to rely on herbal and 
natural remedies instead of chemotherapy. Doug 
outlived his dim prognosis for many joyful months, 
continuing to participate in and emcee for his favor-
ite West Coast festivals all summer. His last event 
was a raucus Doug Green Love Fest held Sept. 14 
at Mateel Community Center, where hundreds of 
friends packed the hall to hear music, enjoy a meal 
together and honor Doug’s legacy while he was 
still here. 

Doug was born in Kentucky in 1945, the fourth 
generation of a family of vaudeville performers and theater producers. He 
studied theater arts at UC-Berkeley in the 1960s, leaving in 1965 before 
receiving his degree to work in the film industry. He settled in Garberville, 
Calif., in southern Humboldt County in 1968. Part of the back-to-the-land 
movement, Doug built his house by hand and helped build several other 
homes nearby.

He launched his music festival and emcee career in 1978, when he joined 
The Family Dog with Chet Helms to produce two Tribal Stomps. In 1980 
Doug produced the Garberville Music Festival closer to home at French’s 
Camp, a venue he helped nurture into a festival site. In 1984, Doug co-
produced the first Reggae on the River festival, held at French’s Camp as 
a fund-raiser to replace the Mateel Community Center that had burned 
down the year before. Doug was a founding board member of the Mateel 
Communty Center. He continued to co-produce and emcee Reggae on the 
River for 12 years.

Doug first came to the Fair in the early 1990s, on a 
crusade to share ideas with other festivals along the 
West Coast. He proposed an exchange with the Fair’s 
then-General Manager Leslie Scott. He would come up 
to see how the Fair worked, and the Fair would send 
volunteer delegations to Reggae on the River, so the 
groups could learn from each other. Volunteers today 
can thank that experience for inspiring the creation of 
Crew Services at the Fair, the precursor to Hospitality 
and Shower crews.

Doug spent his life visiting, creating or supporting 
community in its many magical manifestations. He felt 
a strong affinity with the Fair from his first visit. “I came 
up to do an initial talk with Leslie, during Main Camp 
pre-Fair,” he recalled in an interview. “I’m sitting there 
in Dragon Plaza, marveling at it, and traipsing out of 
the woods comes this beautiful fairy-like girl dressed 
in diaphanous clothing, carrying out a basket with 
little scrolls in it. She comes skipping up to me with 
a big smile and proffers the basket to me. I pick out a 
scroll. She just turns around and flits back off into the 

woods. And I’m going, ‘All right! I’m in the right place, I can tell!’ I opened 
up the little scroll and it said: ‘The natural state of the heart is open.’ From 
that point on, I knew I had arrived at some place that would hold a special 
place in my heart for the rest of my life.” Doug joined the Back Up Manager 
team at the Fair in 1996 and returned to volunteer ever since.

He was preceded in death by his father, William; mother, Jean; and 
brother Nicholas. He is survived by his partner, Charity; son Ben (Ruby), 
and son William, all of Humboldt County; and daughter Talia Beck and her 
three children Kylie, Daniel and Kellen, who live in Minnesota. He is also 
survived by two brothers, his sister, and numerous nieces and nephews. 

Family gatherings will be called in the four directions to disperse Doug’s 
ashes according to his wishes. From Oregon to Baja, he was a Prince of 
the North American Gypsy Tribe, and will be missed by many people in 
many places.

Fair Thee Well Doug Green

Thank You from the Heart

The Barter Fair Task force will meet 
Monday, Oct. 28, from 6 to 9 pm at the 
OCF office in Eugene. The task force will 
also meet for a Potluck and Workshop on 
Sunday, Nov. 10, from 11 am to 6 pm at the 
OCF office in Eugene. All are welcome!

Barter Fair Task Force 
Upcoming Meetings
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Board members present: Diane Albino (alternate), 
John ‘Chewie’ Burgess, Saman Harnsongkram, Lucy 
Kingsley (alternate), Jack Makarchek (president), 
Deane Morrow, Indigo Ronlov (vice-president), Kirk 
Shultz, Sue Theolass, Bear Wilner-Nugent, Lawrence 
Taylor, Paxton Hoag; Peach Gallery present: Staff 
(Charlie, norma, Steve, Andy, Robin), Officers (Hilary, 
Randy), and 43 members and guests.

Agenda review

New business, Announcements, Reports from Staff 
and Committees, Member Input, Donations: Secre-
tary’s report, consent calendar, Old Business, Presi-
dent’s Peace

Announcements

Jon P: The WOW Hall is purchasing historic street 
lamps to place around the premises to reinforce the 
historic character. Name recognition plaques will be at 
the base of the lamps for a $300 donation. If interested, 
talk to Jon Pincus. Also, the WOW Hall got a grant 
from the Oregon Cultural Trust for interior restoration 
and is looking for matching funds. 

norma: Doug Green, a backup manager, passed 
a few weeks ago. Admissions coordinator Greg Rik-
hoff’s wife passed away.  

Steve: The Noti School is for sale. Charlie and I 
talked it over and determined it is a little far afield, but 
agreed to spread the word. 

Charlie: The price tag includes some hidden costs. 
To bring it up to earthquake code is the hidden cost. 

Cher: The City Club of Eugene is having a Follies 
Fund Raiser at Cosmic Pizza, October 20th.  We are 
looking for people to do a ‘Capital Steps’ sort of folly 
performance. Anyone interested can contact me after 
the meeting. 

Saman: Oregon Field Guide will air a Sneaker Wave 
special on October 17th. If you have not been out to the 
coast to see the Coastal Marker, it will be on the Or-
egon Field Guide and you can see the benefit of the do-
nations the Oregon Country Fair made to this marker.  

Deane: There was an online voters forum last 
weekend, thanks to Robert; that can be viewed at:  or-
egoncountryfairforum.org. Thanks to the Elders for 
their work on this project. 

Robert: Bruce Baker is coming to town courtesy of 
the Lane Community College Business Center on Oc-
tober 23rd. He is a retail specialist for small businesses 
like the Saturday Market vendors. This is free at the 
Center for Meeting and Learning downtown at LCC at 
9:00 and 1:00 on Saturday, and on Sunday on the 3rd 
floor – again at 9:00 and 1:00. 

Sue: Saturday Market is a sponsor of this event and 
requests that anyone going to the morning session con-
tact the Saturday Market office so there are accommo-
dations for room size. 

Lucy: The 40th anniversary of the Women’s Pro-
gram at the University of Oregon is November 7, 8, 
and 9th. It is on women, gender and speculative fic-
tion. Ursula Le Guin will be the keynote speaker, Kate 
Wilhelm, Molly Gloss, and Vonda McIntyre. This is a 
weekend of speakers and it is free. 

Jain: Ursula Le Guin is at 6:30 on the 8th. 
Paxton: The OCF evaluation meeting is at the Hil-

yard Community Center on October 26th from 1:00 to 
4:00 pm. 

Reports Employees

Charlie: I was not here last month due to my 5th 
year at Cycle Oregon -- another non-profit. It raises a 
lot of money for rural communities that are struggling.  

I want to thank everybody that is running for the 
board of directors. This is the biggest field I can re-
member in the last decade. Let’s hope the voters and 
the voting turnout are commensurate with the board 
candidate numbers. Also, thanks to Robert and the El-
ders that made a forum happen. I was happy to see 
how many people participated. I would like to have 
the forum at the same time as candidate statements, as 

I think a lot of the voting happens based purely on candi-
date statements. 

We ended last month with a joint financial planning 
and budget committee meeting. The revenue meeting is 
the start of OCF 2014. This was a very streamlined and ef-
fective meeting, so thanks to everyone that came together 
and participated.  

Crafts Lot Operations Group (CLOG) is where a great 
deal of the planning work has been going on of late. This 
is a spinoff that came out of Path Planning. This group 
carries the work forward during Fair time to drill down 
on many of the decision points, like critical path and time 
lines to fill out some of the big questions we have to an-
swer. The CLOG consists of Hilary Anthony, Kirk Shultz, 
Justin Honea, Sallie Edmunds, Tony Clementi, and me. 
This group worked a ton throughout the Fair. This body 
of work shows how large the Craft’s Lot project really 
is.  We will have a fully blown conceptual work plan for 
the Board of Director’s retreat. We will bring this out to 
the Fair family at the November meeting with our newly 
elected board. 

There has been a lot of work done already. A huge 
thanks to water, site and archeology crews - all have 
pulled together to get the water line out to Crafts Lot. This 
is foundational work for the Crafts Lot. We are putting to-
gether a very sizable, but very directed work party for the 
weekend of November 9  and 10 onsite, before the winter 
season kicks in. 

One of the key components for this being successful 
is the camping crew. Chewie and Jason Kelley, as well as 
the other coordinators of that group have been working 
throughout the late summer and fall to get their map and 
our critical path work plan together. We’ve been through 
the second iteration for a work plan for Crafts Lot. For the 
board retreat we will be bringing the mapping in greater 
detail as well as show how they propose to move people 
to their new locations. The CLOG has a standing week-
ly online meeting. Camping crew has adopted the same 
mechanism for their work.

We just finished the BUM team retreat. We were at the 
table with our maps and developed our  work plan for the 
upcoming cycle. A huge thanks goes to the management 
team who deal with some of the most difficult issues from 
our event that I hope most folks in the Fair Family never 
have to deal with. 

The Community Center Committee September meet-
ing was held here last month at the Hilyard Community 
Center that was dedicated to fund raising and evolving 
the relationship that this organization has with fund rais-
ing. Our event has been our primary fundraiser for 44 
years and I don’t see that changing.  But over time as the 
organization matures the ability to broaden our wings 
and ask others to get behind our projects, causes and edu-
cational endeavors will pay dividends. We need to em-
brace the fact that when people give us money we get to 
go out and do really cool things with it – that is part of the 
way we change the world. 

As part of this we’ve been working with a Lovell grant 
to develop a fund raising plan and tools to execute a fun-
draising plan, specifically for Culture Jam. The founda-
tional material we’ve done with Hilary, Linda Reymers, 
and Robin and with some consultation with Leslie Scott 
was to build documentation and donor database to actu-
ally start to track the giving that people do, how we ap-
preciate them and track their donations. One of the things 
we talked to the board about at the Community Center 
meeting was the vast majority of funds for building the 
Community Center will come from a capital campaign, 
not on the backs of our event revenue. 

Thanks to our current board for all they work they’ve 
done and best of luck to everybody in the election – get 
out and vote.  

Steve: The busy month started off with a wedding at 
Main Stage. Congratulations to Bevin and Ryan. They lit 
up Main Stage Meadow and it was bright and festive, and 
although they got rained out at the end, they came back 
yesterday for pictures.

The next weekend (Sept. 21/22) was the Crafts Lot 
water line project. After a bit of a slow start Saturday 
morning, volunteers from several crews showed up and 
the work got rolling. DJ Rogers and Jason Barton and 
others kept the trencher busy digging, Archeology Crew 
folk monitored the progress of the trencher, and grabbed 
shovels and pitched in. Tim Wolden, Henry and James 
Pruell and Water Crew  cleared trench, and laid and 
glued pipe as fast as the trencher worked its way around 
Crafts Lot. Many thanks to Anna Wolden and Judy Scott 

who took care of feeding the crews for the weekend.   
By Sunday afternoon, Tim and crew were able to pres-
sure up and test the system, and NO LEAKS! We have 
an integral system that we know will work when we 
come back in the spring.

We’ve been having problems with the warehouse 
well. We had Alpine Pump in to pull the pump and 
find and fix the short that was causing the intermittent 
problems. 

Thanks to Nathaniel Sperry and his crew; Kevin 
Hillery and John Shaffer for the tree work in Crafts Lot. 
My apologies to Tree Crew; my bad. I did not commu-
nicate the whole situation to them very well and some 
of them may be a bit pissed off at me. 

The Elders were at Alice’s for their Retreat on the 
weekend of the 28th and 29th, and got to experience 
with us the incredible record-setting  rain over those 
two days. It felt like we went from August to Novem-
ber in the space of two weeks. On the 30th I talked to 
the crosscountry coach at Elmira High School, and we 
decided to cancel the Elmira High School Country Fair 
Invitational, which has become the third largest cross 
country meet in the state. There was no firm ground 
to park buses and cars and there were large areas 
of standing water where there is usually a flat and fast 
course. The meet will be held at Orchard Point at Fern 
Ridge Reservoir on October 16. We’re hoping for them 
to be back onsite next year.  

This past weekend Construction Crew had a work 
party. We took care of a lot of issues left over from the 
Fair including stacking and sheltering the fir beams 
and oak slabs from the sawmill project from the spring. 
VegManEc’s did a lot of early brush clearing in Crafts 
Lot.  I’ll add my thanks to Andy’s to Craig Latham and 
crew for the carpentry work on the WareHouse roof 
project early in September.

Robin: I have missed two board meetings. I want 
to thank the Board for recognizing my work with Cul-
ture Jam. This is a program we all can be proud of as 
it broadens our foundation as a year round non-profit 
organization. For example, the use of this space for the 
Board meeting tonight. Because of Culture Jam’s long-
standing collaboration with City of Eugene Recreation 
Services and our shared interest in serving teens with 
arts programming in this area, the city has granted us 
partnership status and providing this space at a dis-
counted price. 

Culture Jam was an incredible success. We gelled 
as an 85 member community much faster than usual, 
which means the young people got to shine and be 
seen as the powerful people they are. I think we gelled 
much faster because coming together as a loving com-
munity is more important than ever. This showed at 
Culture Jam this year. I want to thank those that pulled 
together to make CJ happen. The 25 in the kitchen, 
those that work to make the site beautiful, the 26 per-
son mentor staff, artists, performers and guests who 
give 9 full days of their time – all contribute to make CJ 
happen. The lead facilitators were Alan Wong, Becky 
Renfrow. My co-workers, along with Leslie Scott, were 
there for the whole event. I want to give a special 
thanks to Andy for his commitment and dedication for 
the event. Jon Duran and Dale and Pam Duvall in the 
kitchen were also key to CJ’s success. I am so moved 
by the love and the kindness that brings us together. 
It’s just like the love that brings us together at the Fair. 
I think one Culture Jam youth expressed it very sim-
ply in their feedback to us this year – something that 
I think will resonate with shy so many of us love to 
come back to the Fair each year. “I liked seeing my 
friends from last year and running up and hugging 
them. I liked making new friends so I can run and hug 
them next year.”

I’d like to announce that the first Culture Jam re-
union will occur on December 7. It will be a day of 
arts and discussion and community. We will explore 
what we gain from having this experience of living 
in a supportive community where we discovered our 
strengths, passions and what we care about. We’ll look 
at how we can bring these things back to our families, 
our friends, our schools, our communities at home and 
the world at large. A really big thank you to everyone 
at the Fair for nurturing Culture Jam.

Andy: I’ve not been here for 3 months. Craig 
Latham Construction got the warehouse roof on the 
way. We are getting a new roof on the yurt and we’ll 
have that done by the time that it starts raining. We 
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feel a bit behind, but we’ll continue to plug away to get 
everything buttoned down for winter. 

Tony:  Dale Duvall, who Robin thanked earlier, also 
is to be thanked for facilitating the donation of iMacs 
on behalf of LCC. This equipment donation will allow 
us to do more web conferencing and give us equip-
ment flexibility at the Lawrence Street office as well 
as at the event site. Thanks to all of the crews for all 
of their work these past weekends. We remembered 
our team member Doug Green at our BUM retreat this 
weekend. Doug urged us to remember why we do this, 
and it is because of the community that we build to-
gether. We are a very large community, the largest in-
tentional community in Eugene other than other green 
and yellow bunch. The evaluation meeting is on the 
26th – thanks to Jen-Lin. Thanks to her for the initial 
draft of the feedback report for the management team 
to review at our work session. This is a most valuable 
document and resource. The feedback is taken serious-
ly and we’ll follow up on it. We are in the beginning of 
budget season. For all the coordinators out there, we’ll 
be reaching out to you on the Crafts Lot expansion. I 
want to say happy birthday to Petey Bob, who is one 
of our Big Boys.

norma: The budget forms and handbooks are in 
the mail today. The deadline to get those back to the 
Budget Committee is November 4t.  (budgetcommit-
tee@oregoncountryfair.org ) The Elections Committee 
is working to get the ballots out and the absentees ser-
viced. I’ve sent out forms to submit proposed Guide-
line changes with the deadline in early January. If you 
didn’t get one let me know. I want to thank Saman; 
you are an inspiration. The Jill Heinman Vision fund 
– the  checks are out to the grantees. There is an article 
in FFN by Suzi Prozanski on the grants we’ve given.  

Reports Committees

Kirk: The Path Planning Committee had a meeting 
to get it started again and is now in the new adventure 
phase with the Crafts Lot expansion. There is lots to do 
around Path Planning, Crafts Lot and the operational 
side of our work. Time was spent on next year’s work 
plan and sub-committee groups. We did a big map 
presentation of Crafts Lot that will be on the .net site 
– at present it is a temporary, but working toward an 
evolving draft map on the .net site. If you have ideas, 
whether it is Craft Lot or not, send in your ideas to 
pathplanning@oregoncountryfair.org. 

The CLOG does a Friday meeting on http://www.
gotomeeting.com/online/ around our water line and 
brush clearing. I want to thank the VegManEcs and the 
Construction Crew for their work in Crafts Lot. I joked 
about it being pre-pre-pre Fair, but I’d like to put it in 
our brains that the first weekend of October is a work 
party forever and ever. We picked up over ten trailer 
loads of crap out from behind booths, including tarps, 
carpets, and coolers. Saman: Did you document the 
booths that left crap? Kirk: YES! The Craft Committee 
will get this list.  

Sue: The Craft Committee met in September with 
Craft Inventory and Justin from Registration. We are 
instituting a process so that we can track what is being 
sold in the booths, as well as doing some pre-emptive 
study prior to the jurying happening because it seems 
like some are being a little less than forthright when 
they say they are working with people – in Bali – all 
to provide a Fair playing field. We were disappointed 
that the wifi project did not happen, but we under-
stand and hope that it happens next year. Work on the 
database for crafters continues and we hope to have a 
list of those who sell, but are not booth reps. We want 
to talk to the Peach Pit folks to get a more accurate list 
published. 

The Food Committee met with Charlie and is meet-
ing twice a month to get the word out to all the food 
vendors about Crafts Lot. We are putting together a 
letter so that all that are interested in being a part of 
Crafts Lot can get on the list. 

Peggy: 9-26-13 Elders Committee minutes:  
Sorry to announce that Doug Green has passed.

SPIRITWALK will be during the full moon, on Fri-
day, October 18. Guided walk at twilight. Potluck be-
fore and after at the Yurt.

STILL LIVING ROOM-We must find someone to man-
age the Still Living Room next year, elder earned pass 
position. The map was stolen again, even though it was 
encased. We’ll need to take it down every night.

There is a special weather alert: severe rain and wind 
this weekend.

 
LPFM-A rough draft has been submitted, sent by certi-

fied mail today to each member of the Board. Approach 
BoD members with supportive messages-this is for the 
good of us all, there’s nothing to lose by trying. The filing 
window is open October 15-28 when papers must be sub-
mitted, OCF President’s signature would be required and 
the fair’s attorney will do the submission, pending the re-
sults of the October 7 BoD vote. (7 p.m., Hilyard Commu-
nity Center) It would then be several months before we 
would find out if approved, then 2 years to get it together.

 
FALL RETREAT-September 28-29. 
 
AGENDA-Saturday, September 28-10 a.m. Work party 

(Inventory and move all of our perishables from the mo-
bile home at Zen Acres to the Henderson sound room/
studio for safe storage. This is a lockable room with elec-
tricity to run our air circulator. 

A truck will be available. Bring tarps as it may rain. 
Vacuum bags will be on hand. 

Chris has started a spreadsheet and every item will be 
inventoried as it is moved. 

 
2 P.M. Candidates Forum at the Hub Yurt or if raining, 

Alice’s. Fifteen candidates have been personally invited 
to attend, 10 have stated that they will be coming, 4 will 
not (1 has sent a video, others will do the same). Format 
and questions discussions resulted in three mandatory 
questions and several other questions the candidate could 
chose to answer within their allotted time. Robert will 
send these questions to committee members and then to 
each candidate beforehand. Robert has done a terrific job 
in spearheading this for us with short notice. Video will be 
posted for fair family viewing.

 
MEETING DATES- October 24 and due to Thanksgiv-

ing, the November meeting will be  moved up to the third 
Thursday, November 21. December is usually a potluck 
meeting at the WOW Hall and date has yet to be deter-
mined.

Lucy: The Barter Fair Task Force has been finding lots 
of areas of agreement with the result being a lot of unani-
mous decision. We’ve been adopting a lot of the work the 
previous group started. We are being civil and pleasant 
to one another. We look to have a report by the Decem-
ber board meeting. It is likely that there will be a body 
of the report that we all agree and a minority report as 
well.  There is a meeting on the last Monday of this month 
and Sunday, November 10 at the Fair office from 11:00 to 
6:00 or a long work session. We are also scheduled to have 
a meeting the last Monday of November to firm up the 
presentation we are going to give at the December board 
meeting. All of these meetings are open to everyone.  

Bill: Fair folk who want to connect on-line with the up-
coming Barter Fair Task Force meetings can e-mail me at 
billyboy@hotmail.com at least a day ahead of the meeting 
to get the GoToMeeting link, instructions and password. 

Member Input

Robert: The Candidates Forum did happen, although 
arranged in a last minute fashion. I want to advocate that 
it continue to happen because there was a lot of positive 
feedback. It should be planned early in the year with a 
place and a time with people that are designated to take 
it on.  

Saman: I want to tell everyone how grateful I am to be 
on the board. I have learned so much and feel the Board 
of Directors loves the Country Fair so much that they are 
willing to put themselves in the position to do this work. 
I really enjoyed being on the board and hope that I can be 
a part of it someday again.  

Bear: Last month I talked a lot about lessons learned 
from Burning Man and I want to add one little coda to that 
from what Kirk said. Burning Man publishes on its web-
site a map of every camp at the festival rating – red, yel-
low or green – how well they picked up after themselves. 
It is an effective tool. I think we could very easily publish 
a list of who violated our guidelines leaving trash on site 
after the deadline. 

Aja: I wanted to add to this; sometimes neighbors 
leave their trash at other’s booths.  

Julie Daniel of BRING: Thank you for allowing us 
to ask for another donation and we’d also like to thank 
you for the 2005 donation. BRING is down to the last 
$7500 from our $3.2 Million, 12 year fund raising effort 
for our center. It is serendipitous that we are winding 
down as you are about to embark on a large fundrais-
ing effort. It is a huge cultural change for an organi-
zation like the OCF or BRING that are self-sufficient. 
We had 13 donors when we started, we have over a 
thousand now, but it is a long haul. We appreciate the 
opportunity to make a request of you and thank you 
for helping us.  

Charlie: Board members received a donation re-
quest for a documentary film: “OJ Documentary: The 
Gift of Giving.” I wondered if there was a board mem-
ber that would sponsor this as new business so that 
we can have a discussion about it at the next meeting. 

Paxton: I will take it on as new business. 	
Deane: Back to the candidates forum, some of us 

drove onsite, and one of us did it from Portland on a 
smart-phone. I think this could all be handled very eas-
ily if we all just turned in a two or three minute presen-
tation. This would keep everyone from having to drive 
all those miles to meet in one place. We would need to 
answer all the questions, but any camera would work.  

Robert: There were various hang-ups, technical 
and otherwise with the forum. We had the discussion 
about Deane’s idea, and it’s true that the way it was 
done could have been done from anywhere. There are 
also hang-ups with that, one of which is that it could 
easily evolve into a candidate making a professional 
film advertising him or her self. The way we did it pro-
vides a level playing field.  

Consent Calendar

Randy: Two donations for next month are from the 
Eugene Peace Choir to be sponsored by Paxton and the 
Whitaker Thanksgiving – to be sponsored by Chewie. 

The two we’re considering tonight are Start Mak-
ing A Reader Today (SMART) for $1000 sponsored by 
Chewie and BRING Recycling for $1000 sponsored by 
Diane. 

Julie: The BRING request is a very unsexy project to 
pave our back 40. We are an industrial site with fork-
lifts and it allows us a much safer work environment 
and makes it more accessible to the public. We also 
have a code requirement to satisfy. This completes our 
site plan and meets the City of Springfield code. 

Andy: BRING is a sister organization to the Oregon 
Country Fair. I use BRING for all kinds of projects, in-
cluding purchasing windows, doors, bricks and sinks. 

Consent calendar passes 10-0

Old Business

Indigo moved and Sue seconded to confirm the 
minutes from September 9, 2013.

Motion passed 10-0.

Deane moved and Paxton seconded to direct the 
attorney to fill out the Low Power FM application 
and submit that document. 

Paxton offers the friendly amendment: …based 
on an eight-hour programming and progress reports 
to the board quarterly. Deane accepts friendly amend-
ment. 

Member input: 
Russell: Point of clarification: is this the main sta-

tion option?
Paxton: Yes, this is the main station option with 8 

hours of programming. For others’ clarification, when 
we put in the application we have two choices. One is 
the full station model, operated 8 hours a day, 7 days 
a week. The other option is a 5-hour programming 
model and we do not have to maintain a base station 
where the public can access the station. There are few-
er points awarded for the 5-hour programming model. 
There is a strong chance that others will compete at the 
8-hour model, thus giving us a better chance to win 
the application with the 8-hour model. We will have 3 
years to implement if we win the application. During 
this time we can back out, most likely at no cost; how-
ever, there is potential for various costs. 

Charlie: I have a clarifying question to this. The 8 
-hour model, with the requirement of an onsite pro-
gramming station, then you cannot look offsite to 
other options for that main station. This could affect 
the likelihood of being able to evolve a long-term pro-
gram. We are required to have the station onsite with 
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this model. Is that correct? 
Michael James Long: It is my understanding that 

you apply for a specific location and an antennae loca-
tion and yes, you are limited to that location.

Paxton: I think that you can have separation be-
tween the transmission facilities and the origination 
facilities. I think there is a possibility you could locate 
that in Veneta. I see this as a way to work with the com-
munity and develop programming with Veneta and 
school districts.

Charlie: A relatively important question to be clear 
on – I’d like to know if doing this with the 8-hour mod-
el requires us to do all of this onsite, or if there is an 
option to go offsite?

Russell: You can be up to 20 miles offsite. 
Hilary: I am confused why we would go for 8-hour 

model and I also wonder why are we doing this? 
Before these frequencies came up I never heard any-
one say we need to organize the City of Veneta into a 
community powered radio station. We are not talking 
about how we are going to staff, or pay for this thing. 
How do we stay on top of avoiding the penalties?  I 
feel we are running headlong into this with no idea 
how we are going to accomplish staffing a radio sta-
tion 8 hours a day, 7 days a week. 

Casey: I realize we are running into a time crunch 
with the deadline. It is unclear to me why you cannot 
tell us if there will be some kind of monetary cost if 
we back out in the first three years. If we don’t back 
out in the first three years, how long are we required 
to upkeep this station? What are the repercussions if 
we fail to broadcast 8 hours a day and not meet the 
requirements.  

Russell: If the application is submitted in good faith 
and it is your intention to fulfill the promises in the ap-
plication, specifically for the main station and for the 8 
hours a day, then if you win the application, there is a 
good chance you won it because you got extra points. 
They hold you to these promises, but you have 3 years 
to start broadcasting. If you voluntarily give up the 
license, you will probably not face FCC fines unless 
they decide you didn’t intend to have a main station or 
broadcast 8 hours a day. Once you start broadcasting 
you cannot lower that 8 hours. There is no procedure 
to file an amended application and say that is just too 
much. If you find it is too expensive on an ongoing 
basis, you can surrender the license before there are 
revocation proceedings. You may be able to assign 
the license to a similar organization that undertakes 
to fulfill that 8-hour per day main station obligation. 
If you do not have the 8 hours a day of locally origi-
nated programming, the FCC does do random audits. 
If there are other applicants, there is a good chance that 
they will be watching and make a complaint if they 
don’t think you are fulfilling the obligation. The audit 
or revocation can result in fines from the FCC. All of 
this is avoidable if you stay in compliance or give up 
the license before you are out of compliance. If you do 
intend to follow the rules the risk is minimal in terms 
of an FCC fine. There are other issues and exposures 
in the operation of any radio station. Everything from 
copywrite infringement to not paying for music or the 
seven words you are not supposed to say on the air 
could cost you a fine. Probably some of the trickier 
ones are what you can and cannot allow your under-
writers to say. It is a heavily regulated area. All of this 
is learnable if the organization chooses to proceed. 
The other piece of this is the Board has to certify that 
it does not have certain disqualifying drug convictions 
that have resulted in a period of ineligibility to receive 
federal benefits and that they have not participated in 
the unlicensed operation of a pirate radio station. 

Arrrrrrrr…
Jon P: Thank you, Russell, for that summation. It 

sounds to me that there’s a 3-year window before we 
have to make a decision. 

Michael James Long: You have 2½ to 3 years to im-
plement the grant of the FCC license.  

Jon P: You have 3 years in front of your implemen-
tation of the station. At a point prior to this the board 
would know if we needed to pull out. So long as we 
pay attention to this, there is no great risk.  

Robert: There are lots of unknowns, but the reason 
for the board’s consideration is this is the one and only 
opportunity for this license. I have no idea if the or-
ganization has energy either in volunteer hours or in 
money or fundraising to pay somebody to actually run 
a radio station. It does seem worthwhile to put in the 
application to have the opportunity, then we have the 

next 3 years to figure out if we have this energy. The rea-
son why is we are an educational organization and radio 
is educational; it seems possible it could work.

Bill: I appreciate what Hilary had to say in terms of 
not having a fully fleshed out plan. I also appreciate Jon’s 
comments too as I’ve had a history with radio. I need to 
speak to my support for this motion because radio co-
alesces a community of listeners.  There is also the pos-
sibility of doing internet broadcasting. Most of the stream-
ing outfits will stream for radio stations but not for just an 
organization. We are not at any risk at this point to try for 
this application.  

Michael James Long: In answer to some of Hilary’s 
concerns, we don’t view this as some competition on oth-
er areas of the Fair. We feel a radio station would have a 
synergy with interacting with other areas of the Fair, like 
the archival project – it gives us an opportunity to share 
our history. We feel it supports the educational goals of 
the OCF. The superintendent of the Crow Applegate Lo-
rane school district is supportive of our radio project. 

Tony: It is my understanding that Russell stated it 
must be our intention to fulfill the promises of the applica-
tion. By the organization submitting this application, it is 
our intention to operate this full-time radio station. If our 
organization has not stated our organization’s intention to 
fund and run this radio station via a clear motion, is it dis-
ingenuous to the FCC to state it? Russell said that you can 
back out as long as it is our good-faith intention to run it.

Russell: I presume if the Board passes this motion it is 
their intention to operate a radio station. The board would 
not act in bad faith by having a motion to get an appli-
cation approved. There is not financial advantage; you 
cannot sell the license if approved. I assume if the Board 
authorizes, the Board intends to go through with it. The 
Board may have different expectations about how much 
is staffed by volunteers and what financial contributions 
will be required. Those kinds of things are a bit unknown. 
You have a committed group of volunteers that are spend-
ing their money on an FCC attorney to help prepare this 
application. You know there is commitment. What is not 
knowable is how successful they will be at fund raising 
and how much will be produced in underwriting once in 
operation, what can be attained from grants or if you are 
going to have to hire paid DJs. On the other hand, with 
originating broadcasting of schools, you might find that 
you would have volunteers that broadcast the local high 
school basketball games. The financial burden for the Fair; 
could be big, it could be small.  

Ben: This is something that other festivals do. If you 
want something done at the Fair, you lead with the en-
ergy. There are those that are committed to this, let’s do it. 

Heather: This is a chance for the Country Fair to be a 
larger part of the community of Veneta. This could give an 
opportunity to the area kids to be involved. It is important 
beyond the Fair; 

Dean: From experience I know about broadcasting. 
I understand the staff’s concerns about the unknown. 
There is a way to utilize automation systems. You do not 
have to do programming live. I support this motion, it’s is 
a wonderful opportunity.

Charlie: I can see potential that this project has, but I 
still have reservations and concerns with the monster this 
could turn into. When the project first came to the table I 
tried to encourage foundational work that would bring 
back a model of a business plan – at least give us a frame-
work of what some of those costs were. I feel like we still 
don’t have that. I urge the B oard to think about this being 
a new program for the Fair that you want to engage in, 
do that fully knowing you are committing to funding no 
matter what that looks like. This is not a half-step decision 
here. This means real work, money and commitments – so 
make that leap with open eyes. We have a history of jump-
ing on a good idea from volunteers and not fully commit-
ting to the long-term implications as an organization. If 
the BoD decides to embrace LPFM as a program of the 
Fair we will do as directed. 

Jon S: This project has tremendous potential for part-
nerships in the community. We might also be able to com-
municate with the family that comes to the Fair on Tues-
day, Wednesday and Thursday before the Fair. I’m not 
sure how that is realized. 

Peggy: We have a list of folks that are willing to vol-
unteer themselves and equipment and there’s a pool of 
volunteers with broadcast experience. 

Phil: I see both the potential benefit and the potential 
for this to become chaotic. There have been no dollar fig-
ures mentioned as yet. A lot of stuff can happen in 3 years. 
What’s the programming goal?

Board input: 

Jack: Everything I’ve heard so far is the federal gov-
ernment trying to do a good thing for small communi-
ties. I want to get on board but there is a big risk here. 
We don’t honestly know within the next three years if 
the future board is going to fund this. There are more 
dogmatic organizations that would find great poten-
tial to spread something else with this. I cannot speak 
for the Board that is going to be making the financial 
decisions 3 years down the road. This is the govern-
ment reaching out to small local communities saying 
if you’ve got something that can make this work, step 
up. This will probably be more conservative than I’d 
like it to be – what we finally put out there as content. 
My job is to look at what the government is putting out 
there for communities to take advantage of. My feel-
ing is that we can get to hold this and give it back if 
we don’t like it. If all we’re worried about is if we can 
handle it, let’s do it. 

Diane: I support it because we have 3 years to fig-
ure this out and this is a somewhat easy venture and if 
we can’t figure it out give it back.

Paxton: The quarterly reports are on so the board 
can keep track of the progress. We have an engineer, 
we have an attorney and we have volunteers. The Fair 
family are volunteers at other radio stations. KMUN in 
Astoria did not have space or budget and now it gives 
support to the alternative community. We should try. I 
picked the 8 hours because it is a hard choice and we 
can do it. 

LT: The decision before the board is a narrow one. 
The question is: are the risks legal or financial so great 
as to keep us from acting and I think the answer is no. 
It is not a competition with the Community Center. We 
should not use the Community Center as an excuse 
to not do other things. I’ve heard nothing from legal 
counsel that indicates there is a fiduciary risk or a li-
ability risk to the Fair that should prevent the board 
from acting.  

Sue:  I appreciate the passion and the work that has 
gone into this. There are so many unknowns. I wish 
I had more details. I would like to know other com-
munity organizations that had done this. This makes 
me nervous. 

Lucy: Pirated radio stations have happened at the 
Fair. I am not certain about the legal liability on that. 

Russell: We have to certify on the application that 
no current Board or officers have participated in an un-
licensed radio station. 

Lucy: Drug convictions? 
Russell: You are required to certify that no board 

members or officers are disqualified from receiving 
federal benefits under the anti-drug abuse federal stat-
ute; which says that for state or federal convictions for 
possession at the discretion of the court you can be 
disqualified for up to five years for a first conviction, 
ten years for a second and similar periods after that 
or for distribution, up to five years for first conviction, 
up to ten years for a second, but automatically for a 
third conviction. I am not aware of any board members 
that have stepped forward to tell me that they have 
any disqualifying drug convictions. We do not have to 
screen going forward, this is at the time of application. 

Lucy: I am with Sue on this; I’ve heard lots of re-
marks about potential for community and school sup-
port. It concerns me that there is nothing concrete or 
specific on financial responsibility. I would disagree 
with Lawrence; there are a lot of questions. 

Saman: I appreciate the hard work from Michael. A 
radio station is like a magazine or a newspaper. It is a 
dying business. We can get information from the inter-
net. I would want the Crow Applegate Lorane school 
districts to be the one to apply for the radio application 
and we could support them. 

Deane: I made and am for the motion. Do we apply 
or not? If we don’t we’ll not get the opportunity again. 
If we do apply, we have the talent to pull it off. I don’t 
see the fear.  

Kirk: We are the strongest community member 
in Veneta Elmira. I think it is a great time to get into 
buggy whips. They are cheap and available. Being al-
ternative is great –just as radios, magazines and news-
papers are dying we get in. I have to support this mo-
tion. I have one practical question – I lean towards the 
5-hour; how important is it in getting the points for an 
8-hour station? 

Russell: No one can answer this; no one knows who 
else will apply.

Bear: I am voting against this motion based on some 
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of the concerns that Hilary and Saman have raised. It 
feels to me like a relatively small focus group of people 
brought this to the board, but it is not a groundswell 
of support. The Fair has more vital projects right now. 
It is a close question for me. Saman really said it best, 
why doesn’t some other organization in the commu-
nity step forward and take the lead on it and we assist. 
I think it is a diversion from some of the other places 
we should put our energy. It is a very close question.  

Chewie: My initial reaction was, why not? The 
unknowns are really big and daunting; they give me 
pause. I am really torn on this one. I don’t hear the 
questions being answered. 

Indigo: I am torn with this decision; I can see the 
beauty in it. I can see the partnerships in the communi-
ty. It is really romantic, the OCF having our own radio 
station. I see a lot of potential, but committing to the 8 
hours is a bit much. This seems to be a bit of a distrac-
tion. I cannot say in good faith that the board in 3 years 
will support this. I cannot support this. 

Russell: One friendly amendment. The applica-
tion was prepared by an FCC attorney and all along it 
was saying ‘as registered agent for the organization’ I 
would be the one to sign it. What I was reading when I 
missed that question was the instructions that said ‘ it 
shall be signed by an officer of the corporation; some-
times the registered agent is considered that, some-
times it is not. So I would like an amendment to say to 
be signed and submitted by either me or the president.

Paxton: I’ll accept that. 
Motion failed: 5-5 Sue, Saman, Bear, Chewie and 

Indigo opposed.

Paxton moved and Deane seconded to direct Rus-
sell and or the president to apply for low power FM 
license based on the 5-hour programming model 
with no permanent station and progress reports filed 
by the LPFM group quarterly with the board. 

Member input: 
Tony: The intention to fund and operate this has to 

be there. We are saying that the intention of the board 
is to fund and operate a radio station.  

Jon P: We have stated our intentions and achieved 
many projects. Achieving is different than feasibility 
that we’ll tell down the road. 

Ben: 5-hour schedule – we do this.  
Dean:  The radio stations are being bought up. A 

local voice at this time is an amazing opportunity. 
Board: 
Paxton: This option has a whole lot less financial 

impact. It is easily accomplished with volunteers. It 
has no permanent facility. It is accomplishable.  

Kirk: The big thing with the 8-hour model is a facil-
ity that people can walk into all day long. More impor-
tantly, I want to make an impassioned plea, for those 
that love to have things figured out ahead of time. One 
of the fundamental things in my heart and creativity 
is the unknown. You can’t have frontier if there is no-
where to go. I don’t think this is all that risky. And the 
possibilities are really cool. 

Chewie: 25 versus 56 hours days a week. I can sup-
port this motion.  

LT: Once unnecessary and unacceptable risks have 
been set aside, are we simply afraid to step forward 
into the unknown. 

Saman: I’ll represent those that continue to not sup-
port the radio station. 

Jack: This is one of the good things. If we are di-
minishing our chances of getting the license, when you 
look at media, even the best that is out there is so much 
different than what was out there 10 years ago. My fear 
is only that we’d be too conservative in content; it is 
one of those things, if not us who? Public broadcasting 
-- is not now. Government is throwing this out there 
and I want to catch this one. Allow the public to come 
back. I am a little disconcerted since we are diminish-
ing our chances, but it does not change my vote.

Bear: I think the watered down is less desirable. I 
don’t appreciate the notion votes are being motivated 
by fear. In my mind the question is about what is desir-
able for the Fair. I am not about being afraid.  

Diane: I can’t believe we wouldn’t vote for this. It 
is a rare opportunity. I am not worried about program-
ming with all the social activists groups in Community 
Village. I do sense fear on the part of some people. 

Motion failed 6-4, Sue, Saman, Bear and Indigo 
opposed. 

Kirk moved and Jack seconded to appoint Dru Ross 
and David Tipton as Construction Crew coordinators.

Bear: I had the opportunity as QM to work with both 
of them this year and I am really excited to have them. 

Paxton: I am impressed with David and Dru and think 
they are good people. 

Motion passed 10-0

Sue moved and Indigo seconded to appoint Thomas 
Brandt, Charlie Thompson, Mathew McCune, and Lyn-
da Gingerich to the Community Center Committee.

Paxton: Did we get letters from these folks? 
Sue: yes
Motion passed 10-0

Budget items and Treasurer’s Report

Kirk moved and Jack seconded to spend $6000 to re-
pair the roof at Henderson’s (Doug’s Green.)

Charlie: We have a bid to repair the roof for the house 
at Henderson’s. There was talk about just doing repair 
for some leakage or repairing the whole roof. The whole 
roof repair was not that different than the repair cost. The 
$6000 as a budget item will give us a 30-year roof.  

Jack: Did we think about metal?
Charlie: We did talk about metal and thought it did not 

make sense for the price.
Saman: How many bids did we get for this roof?
Steve: I’ve worked with Roofs Northwest on multiple 

projects and they have always solved problems. I usually 
go with what they do. If you want a cheap price you will 
get a cheap roof. 

Saman: From my experience if I know someone is do-
ing a good job, I still like to get another bid for peace of 
mind. I like to comparison shop. 

Jack: How many squares is that? 
Tony: 14 square. 
Deane: I am a subcontractor and very seldom do I get 

a job as the only contractor. I think it is good practice to 
always get at least three bids for comparison. 

Chewie: I will support this because if we can spend 
$5000+ on the tree work that just happened, we can spend 
$6000 for saving a building. 

Bear: I understand the sentiment that Saman and 
Deane are talking about and it is generally a good prac-
tice, but we have professional staff working with vendors 
repeatedly and it does not make sense to repudiate those 
vendors. We should vote for this. 

Charlie: This works out to about $4.00 per square foot. 
Kirk: The quote is for full tear off, standard 3 tab roof-

ing – architectural comp, the material that is one below 
going metal, double felt layers and repair of an identified 
leak. 

Jack: Is there tax credit still there for reflective roofs? 
Hilary: Not for us. 
Kirk: Additional leaks not in the bid are at $59.00 per 

hour. 
Motion passed 8-2 Deane and Saman opposed

Hilary: We are at the beginning of the budget cycle. 
Coordinators should be getting their packets, so please 
get them back at the end of the month. This is a two-year 
budget cycle. If there are no budget changes for a crew, 
just send us an email at budgetcommittee@oregoncoun-
tryfair.org and we will recommend the same budget that 
you had last year. We would like both 2014 and 2015 
budgets back at the same time. In communicating with 
coordinators, we may run a little later into December in 
finalizing those budgets. At the financial planning meet-
ing we worked on the revenue projections. We will be 
voting on this at the next board meeting. We wanted to 
get the information out so that folks can consider it. There 
is a chicken and egg discussion on whether you do ex-
penses or revenue first. This year we know that we have 
some really big expenses coming with the Crafts Lot ex-
pansion and we had depleted the Rainy Day Fund. Pro-
jected expenses this year, recurring and this year, payroll 
could easily be up $20,000. The Crafts Lot expenses could 
be easily $40,000. For crew budgets, I’m estimating $10 – 
30,000. Other expenses have also gone up. Our liability 
insurance has gone up. Property taxes will also go up due 
to additional properties we own. Rentals on trucks and 
gators also raise the operating cost. The potential loss of 
the Lovell grant and large capital projects for establish-
ing the Crafts Lot will affect our financials. There was talk 
about raising food vouchers. When we look at revenue, 
please remember, we have large expenses with the open-
ing of Crafts Lot that will change our finances. We had 
a great financial year last year, coming after we had de-

pleted our cash by buying Doug’s Green and paying off 
Mauldin’s. We have proposed three potential increases. 
Admissions has an increase of $1.00 per ticket. This ac-
counts for $45,000 of revenue. Pass sales increase is to 
even out the base price for them across the board. This 
change results in about $30,000 of new revenue. Registra-
tion price changes were according to additional levels of 
numbers and this has been simplified to a base price. This 
results in a gain in revenue of $40,000. There is the poten-
tial for more booths in the Crafts Lot and that results in a 
revenue gain of $15,000. 

Jack: Thanks to those that made the voter’s forum 
happen. We need to talk to Kate to make sure the Get 
Out The Vote happens and make sure we don’t need to 
be saved again.  This says a lot about us and having an 
informed electorate. 

Tentative Agenda for November

Confirm minutes from October 7, 2013 Board meeting
Approve Election Results
Approve Officers
WOW Hall Membership (Chewie)
Appoint Youth Stage co-coordinators: Autumn Fore-

spring (Bear)
Revenue Projections (Paxton)
OJ Documentary (Paxton)
Approve Tony Clementi to have OCF credit card
Consent Calendar items: 
	 Eugene Peace Choir $500 (Paxton) 
Whitaker Thanksgiving $  (Chewie)
Beyond Toxics $1000 (no sponsor) 
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